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•mKen Korngiebel runs the Wasatch Micro Cap Fund,
which Kiplinger ranks as the best-performing small-cap
mutual fund of the last 20 years.

•mHe used the market’s slide in February and March to
bet on retailers and other companies focused on con-
sumers, reasoning that they’ll benefit the most when the
economy recovers.

•mKorngiebel says he looked for stocks that had been
oversold and for companies that are likely to be in bet-
ter competitive position than they were before the cur-
rent recession.

All investors hunt for bargains, and those who spe-
cialize in smaller companies are enjoying a rare 
opportunity today.

Ken Korngiebel is one of them. He manages the Wasatch 
Micro Cap Fund, the best small-company fund of the past 
20 years based on its annual return of 11%.

He’s not coasting, either, as he’s still outperforming the 
market in 2020 and has maintained an annual return of 
11.6% over the last three years. That puts it in Kiplinger’s 
top ten over that time.

Because he invests in companies worth at $1.5 billion or 
less, the market plunge unexpectedly brought some stocks 
onto his radar screen. While he’s looking to buy low, he 
notes that the quality of small-cap stocks has gone up be-
cause the group now includes companies with more reve-
nue and stronger balance sheets at depressed valuations.

“As the bear market goes on and the punishment inflict-
ed becomes greater, we think there are opportunities to 
sift through those stocks that have underperformed the 
most and see if there’s opportunities where babies have 
gotten thrown out with bath water,” he told Business In-
sider in an exclusive interview.

Korngiebel says he’s focused on two kinds of opportu-
nities today: Companies that have been unfairly punished 
and simply fallen too far, and companies that will be in 
better competitive position once the crisis ends.

The surprising result of that combination is that he’s 
making bigger bets on consumer-focused companies 
just as  consumer spending is getting crushed by the 
coronavirus pandemic, the spike in unemployment, and 
the restrictions governments have imposed to stop the 
outbreak.

“I have not owned a lot of consumer in the last couple of 
years and that’s something I’m actively looking for in the 
way of potential investments,” he said. “If you can look 
out and assume that there is going to be some kind of re-
covery in the next year or two, this is likely where you 
make a ton of money.”

To help deal with the risks the sector faces, Korngiebel 
says he’s only buying stock in companies with strong bal-
ance sheets and enough cash on hand to stay in business 
for at least two years. Here are four companies that clear 
that barrier and Korngiebel’s other must-have criteria for 
investments.
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(1) Boot Barn
Korngiebel says he thinks Western apparel company Boot 

Barn Holdings has been successful at developing its own 
brand as well as selling boots made by other companies, 
and it’s a bit better-protected from online rivals than other 
clothing retailers because trying on boots is a necessity.

But he says the big draw is that it’s a market leader up 
against a lot of smaller rivals.

“What you want to be on the lookout for in this environ-
ment are companies that are going to take share in a down-
turn and become stronger,” he said. “What you typically 
are looking for is who’s got a dominant position in a frag-
mented industry, because the mom and pops are going to 
be really challenged coming out the other side of this.”

(2) Allegiant Travel
Shares of parent of budget carrier Allegiant Air have 

dropped almost 60% this year, bringing it into small-cap ter-
ritory. And Korngiebel says Allegiant Travel should be an 
eventual beneficiary from the turmoil in the airline industry.

“We believe that it has a competitive advantage in terms 
of its cost structure, and should be able to take share,” he 
said. “So if you believe the travel will resume next year, then 
Allegiant should see its way out of this mess and could be 
one of those stocks that rebounds the most aggressively.”

(3) Chuy’s
While restaurants have been shuttered or forced to 

stay in business purely on takeout, Korngiebel says he’s 
brought more stock in the  Chuy’s  chain during the 
current downturn.

“They’ve done a good job of managing their costs down, 
and I think they’ve got a differentiated concept in terms 
of a Tex-Mex offering that’s already proven that it can 
migrate out of Texas,” he said. “They’ve also developed 
their delivery capabilities and now have that across their 
footprint.”

(4) Mastercraft
Lastly, Korngiebel says  Mastercraft Boat Holdings  is a 

well-run company that might benefit from new trends, as 
boating might become more popular as people look for 
ways to socialize that implement some of the principles of 
social distancing.

“This is a business model that has very high variable 
costs,” he said. “Their ability to lose less money in a down-
turn, I don’t think has been widely appreciated. And so 
now we have an environment where I think management 
is going to be able to show that the flexibility of the busi-
ness model is better than people expect.”
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